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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  November 29, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status report for the five-week period ending Wednesday, November 
22. 

Highlights of the past few weeks include the following: 
 

Highlights of Activities: 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 

• Met with the Mayor to review the agendas for November 16. 

• Participated in the October 16 work session where a presentation was held 
about safe routes to school, a draft report was provided to Council on utility 
billing and discussion occurred regarding policies that need to be addressed 
in order to place liens on property for utility bills. 

• Participated in the Urban Renewal Agency meeting. 

• Participated in the regular City Council meeting held on October 16.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Anna Iaukea to discuss various Urban 
Renewal projects that she is working on.  

• Along with Mayor Kaplan, Sergeant Hallmark, and Library staff, I participated 
in a meeting to discuss security concerns relating to handling of a suspicious 
person over the previous weekend. A number of steps have been taken to 
improve communications between the Police and Library on these types of 
situations. In addition, a number of security issues were discussed, including 
the development of a code of conduct that can be enforced under an 
exclusion ordinance.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Roy Kinyon and Eli Adam from Lincoln County 
regarding the County Commons project. The County is renewing efforts to 
move forward with improvements on the County Commons property. This 
project has been on hold since COVID-19. The County is going to hire a 
consultant to move forward with redevelopment of the site. They will be 
working with the City on various utility easement issues that impact the site. 
They would like to begin the design of improvements in 2024 with possible 
construction in 2025. They do not intend to ask for any funding for on-site 
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improvements. However, there are a number of off-site improvements that 
would enhance this area, in addition to the Safe Routes to School project 
which is slated for Harney Street. Once there is a definitive schedule, we will 
update the Agency on this project. 

• Erik Glover, Steve Stewart, Aaron Collett and I participated in the Water 
Supply Management Conservation meeting. We are in the process of getting 
this meeting back on a regular schedule. Due to staffing, we stopped holding 
meetings during the course of the summer. I will be recommending that a 
consultant be hired to assist the Committee in developing the conservation 
plan for the City of Newport.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos and Travis Reeves to discuss 
their departmental issues.  

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collett and Chris Beatty about 
Engineering Department issues and Aaron’s transition.  

• Mike Cavanagh and I met with Guy Faust to discuss the Rotary Microplastic 
Removal project. Rotary is working to secure staffing to coordinate 
microplastic removal on Newport area beaches in 2024. They have provided 
their water conservation information to hotels for placement in rooms and are 
continuing to advocate for energy and water conservation in the community. 

• Mike Cavanagh and I met to review the RFP we are going to issue for 
providing childcare by a private or non-profit organization at the recreation 
center. We hope to get this RFP out after the first of the year. 

• Worked with Harmony Burright, Joint Water Caucus Chief of Staff, on a tour 
of legislators, staff members and other stakeholders of the water facilities in 
Lincoln County, specifically relating to water issues for Newport including the 
Big Creek Dam. I appreciate their interest in bringing folks to the dams to 
understand the scope and magnitude of this issue.  

• Met with Steve Baugher, Rebecca Morrow and Erik Glover to discuss 
addressing billing issues with a commercial utility customer with multiple city 
accounts. As result of this discussion, a compilation of outstanding issues 
was developed to try to clean up matters with this customer. I appreciate the 
efforts of both Rebecca and Erik in collecting and compiling this data.  

• Met with a former Library employee regarding his resignation following a 
security incident at the Library.  

• Derrick Tokos and I met with Bill Barton regarding his desire to purchase 
tideland property located outside of the city for incorporating into the Yakona 
Nature Preserve. This item has been presented to Council in executive 
session. Future agenda items will be scheduled to determine how to proceed 
with this request.  

• As part of a national exercise, the City of Newport participated in the Great 
Shakeout emergency drill. All City buildings were evacuated at 10:19 AM and 
each location had to call in via radio to indicate the status of the evacuation 
at the different facilities. Overall, this is good practice for preparing for 
different emergencies that could occur affecting City facilities.  

• Participated in the Audit Committee meeting. Overall, the auditors indicated 
that Finance Director, Steve Baugher, has done a great job in providing them 
with the necessary financial statements and information in order to keep this 
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audit on schedule. Overall, there were two findings on one audit. One finding 
was regarding retention of information confirming that the City checked on 
the SAM status of two contractors being paid with federal funds prior to 
contacts being issued. While the contractors complied with federal 
regulations, we did not have a checkoff sheet found in Engineering. These 
projects go back a couple of years and we have had a number of changes in 
staffing in Engineering that contributed to this issue. The other finding was 
regarding review of journal entries by a second person. The Finance Director 
was performing both reviews, since the Assistant Finance Director’s position 
was vacant.  

• Met with Mayor Kaplan and Council President Goebel as part of the 
Evaluation Committee process. An informal evaluation will be conducted for 
both David Allen and myself at the December 4 City Council meeting.  

• Along with Councilor Jacobi, I participated in a tour of the Agate Beach 
Landfill. The landfill is located on city property and most cities in the county 
and Lincoln County contributed waste to this facility over the years. A 
consortium was created to deal with the landfill closure and expenses related 
to the closure, which included those entities. The County has been working 
to reboot the consortium since significant decisions will need to be made 
regarding the potential deregulation of the landfill with the State of Oregon. 
This requires various analytical studies to be done to know how the 
groundwater has been impacted by the leachate currently collected and 
treated by the City of Newport. I have attached the history of the landfill that 
was prepared by Wayne Belmont. Councilor Jacobi is the Council 
representative on the consortium. 

• Met with Mark Jones to review concerns in his neighborhood in Agate Beach. 
He gave me a tour of the neighborhood and wanted to discuss grading and 
maintenance of the gravel streets.  

• Friday, October 20, the Department Heads participated in a day-long 
workplace culture meeting at the Hatfield Marine Center. Those results were 
shared with Council at the November 20 Council meeting. 

• On Saturday, October 21, I participated in a board meeting of the Oregon 
Coast Aquarium. Overall, the Aquarium is on solid financial footing, perhaps 
the best financial position they have been in for years. Work is continuing to 
rebuild the main display galleries with the estimated completion date being 
June 2024. The Aquarium has raised almost $29 million with $32 million 
being the goal to complete various significant updates to this important 
community facility.  

• Derrick Tokos, Anna Iaukea and I met with Rich Belloni  and Lincoln County 
School District Superintendent, Dr. Majalise Tolan, regarding the District’s 
plans for the administration building located at the corner of Coast Highway 
and Alder Street. This is the block in which we have acquired a building for 
long-term potential redevelopment. The District has indicated that it is willing 
to talk about the future of this building with the Urban Renewal Agency. 

• Participated with Barb James in phone screens for the public works director 
position. 
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• Met with Barb James and Steve Baugher to review an employee situation in 
Finance. 

• Met with Jason Malloy, Sergeant Steve Hallmark and Barb James in follow-
up to the concerns that were expressed by staff at the Library. Jason was on 
vacation at the time we met with Library staff.  

• Conducted an interview of Del Lockwood on KNPT Radio show. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Jason Malloy. 

• Met with YBEF President Dave Price and Vice-President Paul Schuytema to 
brief them on YBEF bylaws.  

• Met with Justin Scharborough to follow-up on his medical leave. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Stewart and Justin Scharborough who 
are co-acting Public Works Directors.  

• Participated in the YBEF meeting on October 25. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Steve Baugher to discuss Finance issues. 

• Met with the Barb James and Travis Reeves regarding a candidate for the IT 
Department. Our conclusion was not to proceed with hiring this individual, 
and to re-open this job announcement.  

• Met with Jason Holland to discuss various issues relating to OCCA and the 
City. Work will be initiated shortly on the improvements to the Performing Arts 
Center under the construction contract approved by Council. 

• Met with Chief Jason Malloy regarding his timetable for retiring from the City.  

• Barb James and I met on instituting Lifeflight and Pacific West Ambulance as 
a City-paid benefit for City employees. The City Council approved this for the 
IAFF union in the last negotiation session that was held. It is a relatively 
inexpensive benefit that we are providing to all benefit-eligible staff. In the 
past, this was offered on a payroll-deduction basis.  

• On Monday, October 30, a full-day tour of various facilities was conducted 
with Mayor Kaplan and Councilors Goebel, Hall, Emonds, Jacobi and myself. 
I appreciate the efforts of all the staff that participated in these tours, and for 
Council members giving up a full day of their schedule to participate in these 
tours. It is very valuable to see firsthand the locations that staff is responsible 
for maintaining. 

• Aaron Collett, Chris Beatty, Verena Winters (HDR Engineering) and I met to 
address various issues regarding property matters with the Big Creek Dam 
project. This information was shared in executive session with City Council 
on November 6. 

• Participated in the employee barbecue held on Halloween. We had a great 
turnout. I appreciate the efforts of Erik Glover, Rob Murphy and others who 
were involved in coordinating a fun event for City employees.  

• Met with Rob Murphy and Tom Sakaris to discuss coaching/counseling by 
the Fire Captains. They are working on efforts to have captains clearly 
understand the responsibilities and limitations of this role. Coaching and 
counseling is separate from disciplinary issues which are handled by the 
assistant fire chief and fire chief.  

• We had a great turnout for trick or treating at City Hall on Halloween night. 
City Hall was open from 5 -- 7 PM and fully decorated for this event. We had 
a great turnout of families, many of which expressed their appreciation for 
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holding this family-friendly safe event. We had a contest for the top office 
decorations with the judge calling for a tie between the Community 
Development/Engineering decorations and the Police/Finance Departments. 
These departments were the winners of the office decorating contest. A good 
time was had by all! 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Aaron Collett and Chris Beatty focusing on 
Engineering transition issues.  

• Met with Cathy Rigby and Melanie Nelson about our process for authorizing 
grant applications when applying for grant funds. We will be turning this 
process over to Cathy for future administration. 

• Prepared agenda items for the November 6 City Council meetings. 

• Met with Travis Reeves to review IT issues. 

• Met with Mike Cavanagh to review Parks and Recreation issues.  

• Had further communications with Harmony Burright from the Legislative 
Water Caucus regarding their upcoming visit. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting with staff to review the preparations 
for addressing the slide on Oceanview Drive. Ultimately, we declared an 
emergency for this purpose. 

• Chris Beatty and I met with Councilor Emond to brief him on the Big Creek 
Dam project. This included a tour of the dam to bring him up to speed with 
this critical project. 

• Participated in a work session meeting on November 6 with the City Council, 
including a discussion with the Central Lincoln Public Utility District, 
interviews with three executive search firms for selecting the next city 
manager, and holding an executive session to discuss property transactions.  

• Participated in the regular November 6 Council meeting.  

• Was on vacation from Tuesday, November 7 through Friday, November 10. 

• On Monday, November 13, conducted interviews for the public works director 
position. Candidates were interviewed and we have made an offer to one of 
those candidates. 

• Held a meeting with staff to prepare for the Legislative Water Caucus regional 
field tour of the Big Creek Dam. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Rob Murphy and Lance Vanderbeck to 
discuss departmental issues. 

• Along with the Council President Goebel and Councilor Hall , participated in 
a presentation at the water treatment plant on the Big Creek Dam to the 
Legislative Water Caucus participants. State Representative Gomberg gave 
a great overview to his legislative colleagues about the critical nature of this 
project. I have attached the itinerary and names of participants in this field 
tour. Following the presentation at the water treatment plant, everyone 
traveled by bus up to the upper dam where we could explain how failure of 
the upper dam would occur, and gave everyone an opportunity to actually 
see the dam and its various features. Following that presentation, Daniel 
Wear from Sustainable Northwest gave a presentation of the Big Creek Dam 
discussing the critical importance of source water protection and natural 
infrastructure solutions. Sustainable Northwest is the organization that 
included the watershed of Big Creek Dam for a $25 million grant application 
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to NOAA that, unfortunately, was not accepted for funding. On their way to 
Big Creek Dam from Otter Rock, Derrick Tokos gave a presentation about 
housing opportunities and challenges in coastal communities impacted by 
infrastructure. Derrick was able to point out the subsidized housing complex 
that was completed in the last few years at Agate Beach. They drove by the 
property that Hancock Forest would like to develop into workforce housing, 
and saw the apartment complexes that have recently been completed and 
are under construction at Big Creek. This was a good opportunity to explain 
the needs for funding for infrastructure to help facilitate the need for additional 
housing in communities like Newport. Overall, this was a great opportunity 
for our community. I appreciate the role that Dietmar and CM played. 
Following the tours, we also participated in a reception for the delegation at 
Local Ocean Seafood Grill. This was another good opportunity to discuss a 
variety of issues with participants of the field tour. The City provided $500 to 
help offset costs for this event.  

• Erik Glover, Steve Baugher, Rebecca Morrow and I met to address cleanup 
of several accounts of one of our local landlords. Over the years, there have 
been a number of issues that have remained unaddressed with this landlord. 
I appreciate the efforts of both Erik and Rebecca for pulling together the 
information, and appreciate the landlord for his willingness to get these 
accounts cleaned up.  

• I participated with Mayor Kaplan, Assistant City Manager, Erik Glover, and 
Councilors Jacobi and Goebel in the LOC Small Cities meeting hosted by the 
City of Newport. The Department of Revenue provided an overview of House 
Bill 2408 which allows the State to collect lodging taxes on behalf of local 
units of government. The State is doing this in 22 locations with three new 
local units of government currently being reviewed. One City participated in 
the program, but dropped out since they were unable to obtain necessary 
information from the State to manage their transient rentals. In order to 
participate, the code provisions for transient room tax collection need to be 
amended to mirror the State regulations. A draft agreement would be 
developed with the Department of Revenue. The cost for the Department of 
Revenue to collect these taxes is $10 per return. Transient room tax is 
collected quarterly. For example, for 300 individual property returns, the City 
would pay $3000 per quarter. The Department of Revenue utilizes the same 
information reported to the State to calculate the local taxes due to the taxing 
unit. This can be done online by the businesses and would reduce the 
reporting from our transient room businesses from monthly to quarterly. The 
State uses “scraping” services to identify potential transient lodging 
businesses within the state through online sources. One of the complaints 
from local units of government is a delay in receiving these dollars. For taxes 
collected in the first quarter of the year through March 31, payment is due by 
April 30, and the check for the local units of government would not be 
distributed until the fourth business day in July. The State is unable to provide 
specific information on taxes collected. This is a bit of a problem with the 
information we need to collect in order to assure that our vacation rentals are 
meeting our various code provisions. We will be further evaluating this option 
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after the first of the year and presenting this information in a work session to 
City Council. 

• Met jointly with Senator Dick Anderson and Senate President Rob Wagner 
to brief them on various city issues. Senate President Wagner also 
participated in the Legislative Water Caucus tour the previous day. Senator 
Wagner has been touring different parts of the state to get a better handle on 
issues that are occurring at local levels. Senator Anderson had a full day of 
meetings and tours for Senator Wagner which included the meeting here at 
City Hall. This occurred on the day that a traffic accident closed Highway 101, 
so we were unable to meet until about 6:30 Wednesday night. I appreciate 
their willingness to continue the meeting, even though their day was 
extended. I have enclosed a copy of several key issues that I shared with 
them.  

• Met with Derrick Tokos and Chris Beatty regarding the engineering review of 
projects. With the resignation of Aaron Colette and the retirement in 
December of Assistant City Engineer, Clare Paul, we will be farming out 
project review to a third-party engineering firm. Derrick Tokos will prepare the 
RFP to send out to potential engineering firms that could conduct these 
reviews until we have full staffing in Engineering.  

• Prepared agenda items for the November 20 City Council meeting. 

• Met with the Travis Reeves to review issues occurring in IT. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss department 
issues. 

• Met internally to address the final adjustments to resolve the utility issues 
with a local landlord.  

• Met with Barb James to address various employee issues. 

• Steve Baugher, Derrick Tokos, Jason Malloy and I met to discuss room tax 
collections. I briefed them on the presentation from the Department of 
Revenue. In order for the State to collect transient room taxes, we would 
need an additional reporting mechanism put in place, since we require 
vacation rentals to be active for at least 30 days each year. This activation 
period information would be not be available to us from the State. The other 
potential problem is if the State does not release who is filing the returns, we 
may have illegal vacation rentals filing who should not be in operation. This 
is an area where we need to review how we would handle these with the 
State. Another issue that will be coming before Council to assist in Finance, 
is a recommendation to add a position to Finance. With our staffing levels, 
we are not able to provide the necessary follow-up with tax alert activities. 
This will be part of our evaluation going forward. 

• Participated in a meeting with Enterprise Fleet to determine the next steps 
with our agreement with them. We are evaluating whether this is a 
relationship we want to continue. 

• Mayor Kaplan and I met with the Ree Armitage from Senator Wyden's office. 
He is our new district representative for Senator Wyden. He replaces Fritz 
Graham. Fritz held that position for many years. It is good to have an 
opportunity to bring Ree up to speed on various critical issues in Newport. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting. 
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• Participated in an extended work session/Urban Renewal meeting that 
started at 3 PM on Monday, November 20. The Urban Renewal Agency heard 
a request from South Beach Church for a one-month extension in their 
building occupancy located on the Urban Renewal Agency property in South 
Beach. An executive session was held to discuss property transactions. 

• I participated in a work session for the November 20 Council meeting. Council 
heard a report on the cultural outreach position and the organization of 
responsibilities of the Library Director to oversee this position. Council also 
discussed the climate action plan and refined the elements that would be 
included in that plan. Council held an executive session to discuss current 
litigation or likely litigation to be filed following the work session.  

• I participated in the October 20 City Council meeting. 

• Met with Anna Iaukea to review Urban Renewal Agency activities she is 
working on, including the airport septic system, getting out the RFP for the 
South Beach refinement plan, and developing the proposal for demolition of 
various structures that are currently owned by the Agency.  

• Met with Barb James to discuss the tuition reimbursement policy as part of 
the cultural workforce plan.  

• I participated in a Lunch and Learn with City staff about coping with holiday 
stress. 

• Along with Mayor Kaplan, participated in the Water Supply Management and 
Conservation Committee meeting. We will be requesting proposals for 
technical support for the Committee as they move forward with their tasks. 

• Met with Justin Scarborough to discuss various Public Works issues. 

• Met with Cheri Brubaker from Representative Hoyle's office regarding 
possible federal assistance for wastewater issues relating to fish processing 
in the City of Newport.  

• Met with Cathy Rigby to review draft policies relating to handling grants 
(application contracts and administration). Cathy will be drafting changes to 
the policy for review by Derrick Tokos and myself. Cathy has a good handle 
of how to proceed in this new position. 

• Met with Emily Rehder and Erik Jensen to review their schedule for assisting 
City Council in the selection of a new city manager. Erik Jensen will be 
providing a brief update to the Council on December 4 as to the proposed 
schedule of this process. This will be initiated by stakeholder interviews with 
Council members and Department Heads during the week of January 2. They 
will be developing a draft profile for Council review. 

• Met with Jody York to authorize additional automated external defibrillators 
(AEDs) for the City Newport. We will be placing these in various vehicles and 
other locations for our employee safety program. Rob Murphy has been 
conducting training in the use of AEDs in various City offices. This has been 
well received by employees.  

• Reviewed concerns of a Finance employee regarding their request for unpaid 
time off.  

• City Hall was closed on November 23 and 24 in observation of the 
Thanksgiving holiday.  
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Upcoming Events: 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25, in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

• City offices will be closed on Monday, January 1, 2024 in observation of the New 
Year’s holiday. The City Council meeting will be held on Tuesday, January 2, 
2024. 

• A special work session has been scheduled for Monday, January 8 to review the 
profile for the city manager recruitment.  

• I am planning to attend the Northwest Regional Managers meeting from March 
26 - 29 in Seaside, OR.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Local Government Spring Conference will be held 
in Klamath Falls from April 25 - April 26. Erik will be sending out information after 
the new year to determine attendance numbers so that we can secure adequate 
hotel rooms for this conference 

• At this point, I am planning to attend my last OCCMA Summer Conference which 
will be held in Hood River on June 24 - 27.  

• The annual ICMA meeting is going to be held from September 21 - 25, 2024, in 
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania. I encourage my successor to participate in the annual 
ICMA meetings. These there are very important professional development 
opportunities for members of ICMA. There is a wealth of information that is 
provided at these conferences and the experience of traveling to different cities 
to participate in various demonstrations and tours to view how other cities tackle 
various municipal problems is extremely beneficial. Please encourage your new 
manager to participate in the ICMA meetings.  

• The League of Oregon Cities Annual Conference will be held from October 17-
19 in Bend, Oregon. Erik will be contacting Council in early summer to determine 
attendees to secure rooms for this event. It is important that Erik secure rooms 
the first hour of conference registration to assure everyone stays in the 
conference facility. 

 
Attachments:  

• Attached is a letter from Thompson’s Sanitary Service indicating that Ken 
Riley will be retiring June 30, 2024 from Thompson’s. Over the years, Ken 
has always been great to work with and we wish him the best.  

• Attached is the communication I shared at my meeting with Senator Dick 
Anderson and Senate President Wagner when we met on November 15. 

• Attached is a brief history of the landfill consortium in the Agate beach landfill 
prepared by Wayne Belmont. 

• Attached is our facilities tour itinerary and handouts that were provided during 
the tour for review by those who were unable to participate in the tour. 

• Attached is a letter from Verisk indicating that the building code effectiveness 
rating for the City of Newport is 04 for one and two-family residential property 
and a rating of 04 for commercial and industrial property. This information is 
provided to the ISO which impacts the insurance underwriting and rating 
information for buildings located within the City of Newport. We were very 
close to being a 03. The next reevaluation will be five years from now and 
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hopefully we will be able to take steps to move up one step which could have 
an impact on reducing insurance rates for properties located within the city.  

• Councilor Jacobi had circulated minutes of a meeting of the housing 
providers. There are a number of exciting things that are occurring within 
Lincoln County on this front, including the new winter shelter. 

• Attached are labor statistics for Northwest Oregon. The unemployment in 
Lincoln County is at 4.1% that is down from 5.0% from a year ago. Lincoln 
County is down to its lowest employment rates that occurred prior to COVID-
19. 

• Attached is a communication from the City of Dallas regarding their efforts to 
create a sustainable general fund. 

• Attached is an article from the Statesman Journal explaining the challenges 
that the City of Salem and others are having in meeting their financial needs. 
This is an issue that City Council will need to continue discussing. We still 
have the gap in sustainable funding that would have been filled by the 
prepared food tax that was turned down by voters in 2021. We will be holding 
a work session on financial sustainability after the first of the year. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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